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    22nd October 2008

Dear Sir / Madam, 

SECRETARY OF STATE’S PROPOSED CHANGES TO THE DRAFT REGIONAL SPATIAL STRATEGY FOR THE SOUTH EAST

Introduction

Thank you for affording the Home Builders Federation (HBF) the opportunity of commenting on the Secretary of State’s proposed changes to the submitted South East Plan. HBF is generally supportive of the changes made though we consider that the housing target will not address the extent of housing need and demand in the region and, in the absence of an early review of the RSS – something deemed unnecessary in the proposed changes – higher housing figures should be set prior to the adoption of this Plan.

Our comments (of both support and objection) are set out on individually on the attached pages in the order in which they appear in the changes document. 

I trust these matters will be taken on board by the Secretary of State. Either way I would be pleased to be kept informed of progress on the spatial strategy as it goes through its final stages towards adoption.

Yours faithfully,

James Stevens

Strategic Planner

Home Builders Federation

Chapter 4(14) Policy CC10a – Green Belts

HBF supports the revised wording of the Green Belt policy. 
For too long now Green Belt policy has been used as a way of unnecessarily and inappropriately resisting and constraining new development opportunities. Many authorities affected by Green Belt designation have used the designation  as a way of simply preventing development rather than looking at the true purpose of the designation as it was set out in Government policy in PPG2. This has prevented much needed housing from coming forward; housing that was acceptable and appropriate in every other policy context other than in terms of Green Belt policy. The Government is right to force local authorities to look again at Green Belt designations and consider whether the boundaries do truly meet the statutory Green Belt purposes and also to consider these in the context of the exceptionally high level of need for new housing across the region. 

The Secretary of State is urged to stick to its guns on this matter and not to accede to pressure from those Green Belt authorities who will paint exaggerated and unrealistic pictures of their perceptions of the potential impact of this policy change.

Chapter 5(21) Policy CC5 – Infrastructure

HBF supports the Government’s proposed changes to this policy. The original version in the submitted version of the South East Plan was little more than a way of dressing-up NIMBY opposition to new development. As HBF stated in its earlier comments on the SE Plan and in our evidence to the EIP, it was clear from the start that the infrastructure issue, while a right and proper matter for consideration in the plan, should not be the sole determinant of whether or not development should be allowed to proceed. Furthermore, the requirements of the submitted policy were the antithesis of ‘planning’ in that, rather than plan positively and proactively for new development and the infrastructure necessary to serve it, the policy simply said ‘no infrastructure, no development’. This was a true Catch 22 and would have prevented any new development coming forward in the region. 

Clearly new development must be supported by infrastructure. It is in developers interests as much as anyone else’s that the necessary infrastructure exists to serve their developments in order that they can operate effectively and successfully. The submitted policy sought to bury its head in the sand in so far as the whole infrastructure debate was concerned. The Secretary of State’s policy is to be welcomed as it allows a sensible debate on infrastructure requirements and allows proper consideration of the full range of funding and delivery opportunities.

Chapter 5(30) Policy CC10b – Strategic Gaps
As above with our comments on the Green Belt HBF supports the Government’s proposal that this policy be deleted and urges the Government to stand by its decision despite pressure that is known to be building amongst local authorities for this policy to remain. Strategic Gap policy has been used by many local authorities as a by-the-back-door-way of applying Green Belt policy to every scrap of land outside of settlement boundaries and between settlements. It has been used as little more than an anti-development tool to protect land which, in many cases, is simply not worthy of protection. It is a policy tool which no longer sits comfortably with current sustainability aspirations. There are plenty of other policy tools in a local authority’s armoury to protect land which is truly worthy of protection and the Panel and the Government are right to have seen through the spin of the local authority arguments in favour of retaining Strategic Gap policy. 
Chapter 7(2) Policy H1 – Housing Provision
HBF welcomes the fact that the Secretary of State has further increased the overall housing target from that in the Panel’s report which, in turn, increased the figure set in the original submitted plan. We also very much support the concept of housing targets as minima and reject any criticism levelled by others that such an approach places untold and untested burdens on infrastructure. Such a view is erroneous, not least in the light of the revised version of Policy CC5(7), and is little more than thinly-disguised NIMBY-ism.
All of that said, we object to the proposed figure of 33,125 as it is well below the level of housing needed to meet household projections, never mind make up for years of under-provision in the south east. Nor will it have any real impact on affordability in the context of the NHPAU range figures. Furthermore, it contributes little to the Government’s stated intention to raise housing output across the country and to achieve 2 million completions by 2016 and 3 million by 2020. This is exacerbated by the fact that, elsewhere in the modifications, the suggestion of an early review – an approach which is being adopted in other regions and was, up until publication of the modifications, thought to be necessary in the south east – is dismissed.

If the South East is not even aiming to meet its own household projections then this stores up greater problems for the future and, the longer this goes unaddressed, the greater the problems become. This is largely the reason for the difficulties we now confront in the south east as we have never built enough housing and so are continually trying to make up for ever-increasing past shortfalls in housing delivery.

There is also an illogicality in the proposed target. If the target was an extremely ambitious target which had no chance of being met then there would be little point increasing that target further. However, completions in the past few years have actually exceeded not only previous targets in RPG9 and the draft SE Plan, but also the proposed target of 33,125. This new target, therefore, actually implies a reduction in completions over annual rates achieved in the recent past (notwithstanding that the new target is a minimum). Given Government’s overall housing policy ambitions, this seems bizarre to say the least.
Furthermore, the Secretary of State has now put in place a policy context in the form of the other modifications to the plan (most notably those mentioned above which HBF support and welcome) which set the scene for an increase in delivery over past performance yet this is not followed through in the overall housing target. 
For these reasons HBF’s view is that the housing targets should be increased now to, at the very least, the level of the current household projections. If the Government is serious about meeting its national housing targets and beginning to tackle the affordability issue, then there simply isn’t the luxury of time to wait 5, 6, 7 years or more for a single integrated regional strategy to be prepared. The new infrastructure policy will ensure that new infrastructure is delivered alongside new development and the Green Belt review process (which will take place under the full rigours of the LDF consultation and examination process) and other environmental protection and sustainability policies will ensure that any impact of new development is minimised and mitigated. 
HBF welcomes the increase in the target to 33,125 but we consider the Secretary of State should further increase the regional target to a figure of at least 35,900 net new dwellings per year.
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